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ñDoughboys of Camp Shermanò Exhibit Opens  

Upcoming Events & Programs  

 

2017 Museum Hours  
January ðMarch: by appointment only  

April ðDecember:  TuesdayðSaturday 1 to 5 p.m.  
 

2017 McKell Library Hours  

Tuesday, Wednesday &  Friday , 1 to 5 p.m. , year óround 
(The museum & library are closed on major holidays.)  

2017 Annual Meeting  
 

Monday, April 24 ð The Ross County Historical Societyôs  
121

st
 annual meeting for Society members will be held at 

7:00 p.m.  Included will be the annual business meeting 
with reports from the president, treasurer, and director; the 
election of members to the board of trustees; and the rec-
ognition of volunteers.  In addition, the recipients of the So-
cietyôs 2017 Enderlin Scholarship will be introduced, and 
the Society will present its 2017 First Capital Historical 
Award in recognition of individual and group efforts to pre-
serve Ross Countyôs history. (This yearôs award will go to 
the Arc of Appalachia for their work to preserve prehistoric 
sites in our area.)  The evening will end with refreshments.  

2017 Archaeology Day  
 

The Ross County Historical Society will host its 2
nd

 annual 
Archaeology Day on Saturday, April 22, 10 A.M to 2 P.M. at 
the Ross County Heritage Center, 45 West Fifth Street, 
Chillicothe.  The event will feature more than 20 displays by 
members of the Mound City Chapter of the Archaeological 
Society of Ohio.  Please see insert for more information.  

2017 Spring Speakers Series  
 

Wednesday, April 26, 7:30 P.M., The Doughboys of Camp 
Sherman: Soldiers & Military Units at Camp Sherman 
featuring collector and historian Larry Strayer, Dayton.  
 

Wednesday, May 10, 7:30 P.M., World War I on the Ohio 
Home Front: ñYour Country Calls!ò, featuring Susan 
Talbot -Stanaway, retired director of the Zanesville Mu-
seum of Art, Zanesville.   
 

Wednesday, May 24, 7:30 P.M., Chillicothe During the 
Great War, featuring Pat Medert, historian, writer and 
Ross County Historical Society archivist, Chillicothe.  
 

All three programs are open to the general public free of 
charge.  Refreshments will be served.  Please see page 3 
for additional information.  

A Friendly Reminder  

The use of articles, photographs, and other items in the Recorder is prohibited without the express written consent of 
the Board of Trustees of the Ross County Historical Society, 45 W. 5th St. Chillicothe, OH 45601. 

 The Ross County Historical Society will host a 
symposium on the First Ladies of the United States, Satur-
day, April 1, 8:45 a.m.-1:30 p.m.  The program will feature 
Dr. Katherine Jellison, Professor and Chair of History at 
Ohio University, Athens; Dr. Karen Dunak, Associate Pro-
fessor of History at Muskingum University; and Eryn Kane, 
a History Ph.D. candidate at Ohio University.   
 A $30 registration fee includes a box lunch from 
Panera Bread.  Participants may tour the Ross County 
Heritage Center following the program.  For more details 
and to register, please go to: www.ohio.edu/cas/history/
news -events/firstladies.cfm.   (The symposium is part of 
History on the Move, a program of the History Department 
at Ohio University.)  

 ***** 

First Ladies Symposium  

In commemoration of the 100th anniversary of the U.S. 
entry into World War I and Chillicotheôs Camp Sherman 
military cantonment, the Ross County Historical Society 
will host a temporary exhibit titled, ñDoughboys of Camp 
Shermanò featuring uniforms, equipment and images 
largely from the private collection of Larry Strayer.  The 
exhibit will be up through the end of 2017. 



Directorôs Report, by Tom Kuhn 
 

Museum Guides Wanted  
 

 We are seeking several people to become part of 
our team of part-time, seasonal, museum guides (docents).  
Applicants must be available for up to 5 four-hour shifts per 
week, including some Saturdays, April through December 
2017. Training is provided. Scheduling is flexible. (Perfect 
for retirees.) Please call (740) 772-1936, Monday-Friday, 
10 a.m.-5 p.m., to schedule an application appointment.  
 

***** 
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Presidentôs Report, by Ron Bowen 
 

 Next month, on April 6, 2017, the centennial of 
Americaôs entry into World War I will occur. This event led 
to the establishment of Camp Sherman north of Chillicothe 
as a major training site for conscripts from Ohio and West-
ern Pennsylvania. The establishment of Camp Sherman 
here demonstrated again the importance and involvement 
of our community in significant national and international 
events. 
 To commemorate this anniversary, the Ross 
County Historical Society will present a special new exhibit 
for the rest of the year titled ñThe Doughboys of Camp 
Shermanò. It will focus on the soldiers who came through 
the camp for training and deployment overseas to Europe. 
Our extensive permanent exhibit of Camp Sherman itself 
will continue to be open for tours, along with all the other 
standard displays of items important to the history of Chilli-
cothe and Ross County. Our popular Spring Speaker Se-
ries will also be devoted to World War I and Camp 
Sherman topics. 
 Additionally, we will provide special programming 
during the community-wide commemoration of World War I 
and Camp Sherman between July 1 and July 9. The com-
munity is planning a major effort during this time, with a 
World War I encampment and reenactments, a downtown 
parade, and special entertainment events.  This centennial 
year of 2017 promises to be exciting!  
 

***** 

Spring 2017ð PAGE 2 

Welcome New Members  
The Society welcomes the following new members since the last 
issue of the Recorder (names are in alphabetical order):  

Robert & Rebecca Barnhart  
Deborah Barrington  

Blaine Beekman  
Greg & Liz Corzine  
Joseph Dalrymple  

Jeanne Flesher  
Jeff & Tara Higley & Family  
Dr. & Mrs. Stephen Jepsen  

Neil & Mary Miller  
Nancy Kelley Noecker  

Paul Shoaf  
Ron Sowers  

Richard & Dody Terry  
Tyson Vickers  

Tim & Kathleen Weaver  

These memberships were received on or before March 10.  

Those received after will appear in the next Recorder. 

The Societyôs Wish List  
Donations of everyday items such as tools and other types of 
equipment help our staff and volunteers complete a multitude of 
projects.  If you, or anyone you know, have any of the following 
item(s) to donate, please call 740-772-1936.  (We would be 
happy to arrange to pick up your donation.) 
1. A 32 foot aluminum or fiberglass extension ladder  
2. A set of light weight, long -distance, two -way radios.  

Gift Ideas from the  Museum Store  
 

New!  Chillicothe, Ohio and The Great War 1914 -1918, the 
never before told story of the massive changes World War I 
brought to Chillicothe and its people, and how it left a permanent 
mark on the community that lasts to this day.  Illustrated, 264 
pages, heavily indexed and footnoted, by Patricia Medert, $39.95. 
Back In Print! The Marietta & Cincinnati Railroad, and Its 
Successor ðThe Baltimore & Ohio: A Study of this Once 
Great Route Across Ohio, 1851 -1988, $25.00 ð an outstanding 
compilation of photos, short stories and newspaper clippings on 
Chillicotheôs railroad history, by John R. Grabb. 
The Civil War Journals of Samuel H. Hurst, 73rd Regiment, 
OVI, $19.95 ð a perfect companion to Hurstôs Journal History of 
the 73rd OVI, compiled by Patricia Medert. 
Church & High Streets, Chillicothe, Ohio: The Buildings & 
the People & Other Miscellaneous Structures , $39.95 ð the 
sixth in a series of publications on the structural history of 

Chillicotheôs historic district, by Patricia Medert. 

Chillicothe, Ohio: Frontier Settlement to State Capital , $14.95 
ð An illustrated history of Chillicotheôs founding and role as 
Ohioôs first capital, by Patricia Medert & Andrew Verhoff.   

Society members  receive a 10% discount on all purchases.  

Annual Giving Campaign Contributors  
We thank the following members who have contributed to the 
Ross County Historical Societyôs 2016 Annual Giving Campaign 
since the last issue of the Recorder in early December:  

Keith & Nancy Ames  
Gerald & Joyce Ater  

Linda Barrett  
Nancy Bleil ï in memory of her mother, Marjorie Dixon 

English  
David & Karen Blosser  

Jim & Jane Buman  
Don & Connie Carnes  

Nicholas & Barbara Cleary  
Neil & Pat Coleman ï Neil Coleman Insurance Services, Inc.  

Alan Davis & Dr. Jennifer Allen  
Myron & Sue Gearhart  

Eleanor Heishman  
Frank & Judy Hirsch  

Dana Martinko  
Linda & Bernard McNeely  

Dan Norman  
Madeleine Rahrle  

Dan & Jan Schmieder Gift Fund  

A total of $6,440 was raised during the 2016 campaign that 

began in October.  We thank the following members who have 

contributed to our Annual Giving Campaign thus far in 2017: 

Mr. & Mrs. John Bowdle  

Margaret Hill -Daniels  

Bob & Darleen Nelson  
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Spring  Speakers Series  2017 
 Camp Sherman & World War I  

at the Ross County Heritage Center  
45 West Fifth St., Chillicothe , Ohio  

Free & Open to the Public  

Chillicothe During the Great War, 1914 -18 
Featuring Pat Medert, historian, writer and Ross County 
Historical Society archivist, Chillicothe.  
Wednesday, May 24, 7:30 p.m.  
Pat Medert, author of Chillicothe, Ohio and the Great War, 1914-18, will speak about the 
Conscription Act of 1917 and how it led to the construction of Camp Sherman on the out-
skirts of Chillicothe for the training of drafted men. The presence of 40,000 soldiers near a 
town of 16,000 people had a profound effect on the community.  City leaders were over-
whelmed with problems arising from insufficient housing, hotel rooms, and restaurants; 
inadequate public transportation; and a limited number of police officers.   The programs 
developed by the War Department, designed to ensure parents and wives that the young 
men forced to become soldiers would remain spiritually, morally, and socially the same as 
when they left home, required the cooperation of ñarmy towns.ò  Pat will explain how the 
people in the town and county directed most of their activities to make the soldiers wel-
come and to accommodate visitors on weekends.         

The Doughboys of Camp Sherman: Soldiers & Mili-
tary Units at Camp Sherman  
Featuring collector and historian Larry Strayer, Dayton.  
Wednesday, April 26, 7:30 p.m.  
Larry Strayer returns to our Spring Speakers Series with a talk about the role of Camp 
Sherman's 83rd Division during World War I.  As a national army division of draftees, the 
83rd was slated to serve as replacements for regular army and national guard divisions al-
ready in France. Yet about half of its subunits ended up serving with their original organiza-
tions left intact including the entire field artillery brigade, the 308th Engineers, and the 332nd 
Infantry (which was the only American combat unit that served in Italy).  Larry will also ex-
plore the wartime career of Chillicothe's Company H, 4th Ohio National Guard which was 
among the earliest groups to go overseas in 1917.  Reassigned as the 166th Infantry of the 
legendary Rainbow Division, these men served for over 18 months in five major operations 
and in the Army of Occupation before returning home to be demobilized at Camp Sherman. 
Two other divisions that briefly occupied Camp Shermanðthe 84th & 95thðwill be covered.   

World War I on the Ohio Home Front: ñYour Country 
Calls!ò 

Featuring Susan Talbot -Stanaway, retired director of the 
Zanesville Museum of Art, Zanesville.   
Wednesday, May 10, 7:30 p.m.  
From 1917 through 1919, thousands of Ohioans engaged in the battles of the ñGreat 
War.ò  At home, they were exposed to new roles, beliefs, and new sense of national 
unity.  People were urged to support the families of soldiers, purchase war bonds, plant 
Victory Gardens, undergo the hardships of rationing, and report spies.  Women entered 
the workplace for the first time, supported wartime charities, and joined organizations like 
the Womenôs Land Army.  Ohio manufacturers shifted to producing munitions, dramati-
cally increased their work forces and recruited African Americans from the South to oper-
ate assembly lines.  Susan Talbot-Stanaway will explore how Ohioans participated in the 
Great War and how that participation shaped important social and political changes.  



(continued on next page...) 
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From the Archives, by Pat Medert  
 

 When the United States joined Great Britain and 
the Allied Nations in fighting Germany and the Central Pow-
ers in April 1917, it did not have an army of sufficient num-
bers to send to war.  To create a fighting force of 500,000 
to 1,000,000 men, Congress passed the Conscription Act, 
but time was needed to develop the plans for the draft and 
to build the camps and train the men.  Therefore, the Na-
tional Guard was called into federal service to join the 
Regular Army in the early overseas deployments.  The or-
ganization of the guard also took time. 
 Company H, 4

th
 Regiment, Ohio National Guard 

was Ross Countyôs guard unit.  When, in May, Governor 
James Cox ordered the stateôs National Guard units be re-
cruited to war strength by July 15, Co. H had only 50 of the 
required 125 men.  This number was shortly thereafter in-
creased to 150 with an allowance for as many as 200.  The 
company actively recruited by traveling throughout the 
county with speakers and musicians delivering the mes-
sage that enlistees could serve with their friends and under 
officers whom they knew.  They would have the distinction 
of being among the first to fight for their country.  The com-
pany was successful in recruiting 137men.  About 30 of 
them failed the physical exams leaving Co. H with little 
more than the number they needed by the deadline.  

 The armory for Co. H was on the third floor of the 
Carlisle Building, and the guardsmen were required to re-
port there daily.  They spent their days encamped in Yoc-
tangee Park where they engaged in military drill.  Finally, 
on Aug. 18, they left Chillicothe for Camp Perry in northern 
Ohio to join the rest of the 4

th
 Regiment for intensive train-

ing.  It was there that the regiment was designated as the 
166

th
 Infantry in the 42

nd
 Division, which came to be known 

as the ñRainbow Division.ò  On Sept. 8, the 166
th
  boarded 

trains for Camp Mills on Long Island where they completed 
their training before boarding ships for Europe in late Octo-
ber.  The 42

nd
 Division was the first war-strength division to 

reach France. 
 Before Co. H left Chillicothe, the Red Cross gave 

each of the men comfort kits.  These hand sewn cloth bags 
were filled with personal items they would needðsoap, tal-
cum powder, toothbrush, writing tablet, pencils, needles, 
thread, buttons, comb and brush.  These kits, so important 
to the World War I soldier, had their origin in England. 

 Lady Olive Smith-Dorrien, wife of a British general, 
learned from a nurse that wounded soldiers frequently lost 
their possessions when moved from the battlefield to hospi-
tal wards.  She made about two hundred 12 x 14-inch bags 
from a heavy, colorful drapery fabric and sent them to the 
nurse.  They were an instant success in the hospital,  and 
word of the kits reached other base hospitals, including that 
of her husband.  She was encouraged to supply more.  
Lady Smith-Dorrien enlisted the help of her friends to meet 
the demand.  Soon soldiers in the ranks were requesting 
the kits for their personal items.  Producing the bags be-
came a nationwide effort for the women of England.  After 
the U.S. joined the fight, the American Red Cross adopted 
the practice of providing each soldier with not only a kit 
bag, but with one that contained practical items for their 
use. 
 There are three comfort kits on display in the ex-
hibit of World War I artifacts from the collection of Larry 
Strayer, now in the temporary exhibit room in the McKell 
Library. 
 There are a few RCHS items relating to Company 
H included with the Strayer collection.  One of these is a 
large ñRoll of Honorò poster, on which is listed the members 
of the company before it left Camp Mills.  On the border, 
are pictures of the men in training while at the camp.   
 In July 1918, Co. H was located near St. Aignan, 
France.  The villagers held a special Independence Day 
celebration for the Americans.  A broadside printed on a 
red, white and blue background was posted in the town to 
make the people aware of the reason for the celebration 
and the events planned for the day.  It begins with these 
words: 
 Residents of Saint-Aignan!  142 years ago on July 
4, 1776, the American colonies proclaimed their independ-
ence and shook off the yoke of England: the Republic of 
the United States was founded.  Our worthy Allies made 
this memorable day their National Holiday.  Let us make 
their National Holiday ours.  Let this be a witness to our 
gratitude and admiration for the heroic soldiers of the two 
sister Republics who remain champions of the Law and 
Liberties of the Worldé.In 

(continued on next page...) 

Recruitment Station for Company H at the Courthouse 



Spring 2017 ð PAGE 5 THE ROSS COUNTY HISTORICAL SOCIETY RECORDER 

honor of our glorious Allies, celebrate their National Holiday 
worthily and on July 4 let the flags of the Nation friends be 
seen flying from your windows.* 
 The broadside goes on to list the events of the day, 
which included a review of the troops, a reading of the Dec-
laration of Independence, a ball game and a concert by a 
military band. 

 Major Louis S. Houser (pictured above), an officer 
in the 166

th 
Infantry from Chillicothe, sent a broadside to a 

friend, and it is now in the Societyôs archives and on exhibit. 
 In July 1920, 
the city of Chateau-
Thierry, France, created 
a medal to recognize 
the American and 
French soldiers who 
fought in the battle 
against the Germans in 
July 1918.  Capt. Roy 
M. Houk, (pictured at 
left) commander of Co. 
H, received the medal 
and accompanying cer-
tificate.  The certificate 
on display reads: 
 To Those who 
stopped the German 
invasion and also were 
the Artisans of the Vic-

tory, The City of Chateau-Thierry, standing upon its Ruins, 
dedicates this Medal in Testimony to our Gratitude.  The 
Name of Mr. Roy M. Houk, Company H, 166

th
 Infantry 

Regiment, Captain, is inscribed in the Golden Book of 
Combatants at Hill 204 and the Liberation of Chateau-
Thierry. 
 On exhibit is a field engineerôs sketching board and 
case, Model 1913, that was used by PFC  Raymond Gri-
esheimer, who served in Company H.  Because of his 

drawing skills, he was frequently detached by Army Intelli-
gence to draw maps and to convert the French metric maps 
into maps with English measurements.  He was also sent to 
advanced positions to gather intelligence about German 
positions and movements.  In such cases, he worked with a 
partner, one of whom was Sgt. Joyce Kilmer, of the 165

th
 

Infantry, 42
nd

 Division.  Kilmer was the composer of the ac-
claimed poem, Trees.  During their last posting together, 
Kilmer shared Griesheimerôs sketching board (pictured be-
low) because his had been blown up by the Germans.  Kil-
mer lost his life on July 10, 1918, while on a scouting mis-
sion.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 Among the uniform coats on exhibit is that of Sgt. 
Thomas Ware (pictured below) from the RCHS collection.  
Ware was the supply sergeant for Co. H.  On July 15, 1918, 
his supply hut with nine men inside was hit by a German 
shell.   Two of them were killed, and Ware suffered severe 
wounds, bringing an end to his active service. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
*The broadside was printed in French was translated by 
board member and volunteer, Greg Creech. 

(...continued from previous page) 
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